

Offord Cluny & Offord Darcy Parish Council

M I N U T E S   O F   R E M O T E   M E E T I N G  

Minutes of a remote MEETING of the Parish Council held using the Zoom Platform on Thursday, October 1, 2020 at 7.00pm 
Attending:
Cllrs Weitzel, Gatward, Dawson, Young, Gillbanks, Riley,


Downes(CCC), Conboy (HDC), Clerk & one member of the public.
2020/2617
Apologies for Absence


Received from Cllrs Eayrs & Savage
2020/2618
Open Forum (max 10 minutes)


Hilary Moorbey asked about the possibility of having some sort of sculpture 

carved from the wood of the oak tree that was due to be removed as a 


permanent feature.  It was agreed that this could be a good idea and the 


Clerk was asked to find out whether any application had been made to HDC 

re the removal of the tree.
2020/2619
Declarations of Interest and Dispensation for Agenda items only



(Section 27 Localism Act 2011)


None
2020/2620
To Approve the Minutes of the meeting held on


September 3, 2020


Approved as an accurate record. To be signed at a later date.
2020/2621
Matters Arising from Minutes dated September 3, 2020 (information 


only)


All contained within current Agenda.
2020/2622
District & County Councillor Reports
County Council report to The Offords Parish Council, October 1st, 2020

I informed you last month that the County Council was expecting a White Paper on Local Government. This would have initiated the process of converting two tier areas (District and County) into a ‘unitary authority’. At the time of writing, it appears that this has been dropped for now. It seems that the combination of Covid and Brexit is taking up the government’s available energy. My expectation is that this will return in due course as it seems an obvious way to reduce local government costs and complexity. 

The Council’s forward budget planning will be beginning soon. This is always a complex and detailed matter but will be even worse this year, given that costs have risen unexpectedly, demand for services is increasing and council income has dropped. An added complexity is that, as it will be a County Council election year, there will be an expectation, stronger in some political groups than others, that the level of council tax must be kept as low as possible to improve electoral chances.

Schools have now re-opened. I know from my contacts with Heads and teachers that they are taking their responsibility very seriously and that, once again, there are substantial extra costs which will more than wipe out the recent improvement in school funding. Some parents in the county are continuing to keep their children at home for safety reasons (usually because there is an elderly or vulnerable person living in the same household) and though they are technically liable to be fined, I think it unlikely that this will be enforced in the short term. The overall attendance rate in Cambridgeshire is about 90%.

The other major change for parish councils is the proposal to change the housing development system consultation. I am sure that your planning sub-committee has considered this and responded by the due date. I know from contacts with other groups and organisations that this is causing considerable concern that there will be unwelcome development in smaller villages without the necessary attention to and funding for infrastructure, (roads, medical services, school places). I can provide comments from elsewhere, if desired.

The current requirements in terms of social distancing etc make it very difficult for me to carry out my normal expectation in terms of local casework but I am always pleased to be copied in to correspondence and, if appropriate, I can give my support or guidance, albeit remotely!

Contact me on 01480 509471, peter.downes@cambridgeshire.gov.uk

Peter Downes, September 29th, 2020

District Councillor Report October 2020

HDC Car Parking Changes and Charges

Charges have been reinstated in HDC’s charged car parks.  The loss of revenue during the period was estimated to be significant:

“The free parking that has been provided over the last few months has cost the district council around £1.3 million but it’s not sustainable for the council to continue to absorb such losses in addition to the wider financial impact of Covid-19 without it affecting vital frontline services.” Lead Cllr Beutell

HDC Planning

Planning seems to once again be busy with caseloads becoming significant.  You will be aware that the Development Management Panel have been meeting now since June and its business as usual, al be it a virtual meeting. 

The Planning White Paper consultation closes on 29th October. https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/planning-for-the-future.  We are expecting a paper setting out HDC’s response to go to Overview and Scrutiny on October: http://applications.huntingdonshire.gov.uk/moderngov/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=10235&MId=7758  There is a general concern that the paper suggests that how our housing numbers were calculated would not fit with the White Paper’s suggestions and we may see more development. 

Budget Setting

The Autumn sees the customary budget setting process take place.  This year will be a huge challenge as Covid has impacted on every aspect of HDC’s income and expenditure.  We have reported over recent years that the budget was rather tighter than we were comfortable with.  We will wait to see more detail, but it is looking like a very tall order to fill without further support from central government being forthcoming.

HDC continuing to support Covid Response and to prepare to any supported needed going forward

HDC are ready to do what is needed as we enter the Autumn months and wave 2 of the Covid pandemic.  They are already responsive to cases being reported and tell us that where we have had small localised outbreaks there have been positive and supportive local responses including from employers.   HDC have continued to work with community groups to ensure that those in place for wave one is ready to help again if needed.  The HDC website will remain a useful place to find help and information: https://www.huntingdonshire.gov.uk/contact-us/
Accessing HDC services

HDC’s Services are operational with most staff working remotely.  This does mean that should you want to get in touch with a specific team / department then your best bet is email rather than by phone.  The general number is staffed and remains open for those who prefer to phone or who cannot access the web 01480388388.  HDC are only offering face to face appointment where they are needed and cannot be supported through other means – in most cases, enquiries can be dealt with by email or phone.

The Potential closures of Godmanchester’s medieval bridge

This has polarised views in and around the Town.  As part of Boris’s pop up Covid cycle lanes the closure of the bridge was proposed by several lobby groups and some individuals.  The plans were submitted on mass via HDC and approved by CCC.  As individual councillors we did not have the opportunity to vote on this.  The plans include temporary cycle lanes on the ring road, Hartford Road, Priory Road and Ambury Road.  The bridge would be closed to cars at each end to make the bridge cycle-only. It is being suggested that the changes will only come into effect after the A14 pathfinder link road into Huntingdon is completed.  There are concerns about journey times and traffic queues but cyclists and pedestrians should have a safer passage.  Many of us are very worried about the risk to blue light emergency services.

A flavour of the casework this month across all three settlements but not a list of everything we do.

It’s been remarkably quiet so far,but we anticipate this will change as people’s circumstances change.  We anticipate that some residents will need increased help from public services as their employment and financial circumstances change.  We know that the Foodbanks are already busier than pre-Covid and community groups report that they continue to help more than they did pre-pandemic. 

As always, we work for you year-round.  

If you have any issues you think we should know about or could help with then please get in touch.

Sarah Wilson

Sarah.wilson@huntingdonshire.gov.uk

01480 412747

Mike Grice 

Mike.grice@huntingdonshire.gov.uk

01480 383213
Sarah Conboy

sarah.conboy@huntingdonshire.gov.uk

01480 414900

2020/2623
Finance, Risk Assessment & General Purposes


2623.1

To approve the monthly accounts





The accounts were approved as an accurate record


2623.2

To sign the balance sheet




The balance sheet was approved.  To be signed at a later date.





2020/2624
To Approve the following payments


The following payments were approved.
101894
Hunts District Council


Waste Collection

£74.20
101895
Hunts District Council


Summer Sports

£1033.92

101896
Charlie Vince



Tree Works


£3192.00

101897
Antony Abbs



Grass Cutting


£360.00
101898
Mrs J Stanbridge


Salary & Homeworking
£418.20

101899
HMRC




Tax & NI


£51.16 
101900
Barney Warner


Village Maintenance

£210.00
Two meetings were scheduled for determining the Budget and Precept for 2021/22.  These would be held on Monday, October 19 and Monday November

2020/2625
Leisure & Amenities



Cllr Gatward confirmed that all current works were in hand and the delayed 

works would be completed in November.  He also mentioned he’d received a 

thank you from a resident regarding the works to the Recreation Ground 


which was gratefully received. Cllr Dawson suggested that an Asset walk be 

carried out before the forthcoming finance meetings to gauge works for next 

year.  A date would be agreed.

2020/2626
Planning


One application had been received and a short remote planning meeting 


would be held on Monday October 19th to discuss this.  As this meeting 


would be followed by the first Budget/Precept meeting it was agreed not to 

include the Neighbourhood Planning Presentation at this meeting but to 


schedule it for a future ‘stand-alone’ planning meeting.
2020/2627
A14 Funding Application


Cllr Gillbanks confirmed that the proposal for the project funding had been 

submitted and would be forwarded to an engineer for review.  A walk of the 

footpath would be arranged.  He also mentioned a project that Great Paxton 

was putting forward for a crossing over the river and he had agreed to make 

contact with those involved and help if he could.
2020/2628
Level Crossing – Network Rail – Update if available


Cllr Weitzel informed the meeting that he had received a positive response 

from his new contact and would continue the dialogue.
2020/2629
Great Ouse Valley Trust Meeting Report


Cllr Riley reported on the remote meeting he had attended and would 


circulate the full notes in due course.  Parish Councils would be asked to take 

more responsibility for their ‘patch’ and were asked to walk the route to 


identify maintenance required.  There were plans for interpretation boards 

along the path.
2020/2630
COVID-19 


Update/Changes affecting Council (if any)

2020/2631
Chairman’s Report


The chairman confirmed that all currently scheduled meeting dates up to the 

end of the 2020 had been circulated.  He thanked Cllr Gillbanks for offering 

to attend the Parish Council’s Conference. He also mentioned that he was 

very pleased to receive the information from Ian Winfield re the works to the 

drains and asked the Clerk to thank him.  He confirmed he would be 


attending the CAPALC conference on October 6 and would participate in 


Armistice Day at St Peter’s again if required.
2020/2632
Councillor Reports
David Gillbanks:
Would not be following up on activity in the Churchyard



Attended the Paxton Pits Liaison meeting where it was noted that the 


extraction would be complete by 2023/24 and that there were plans 


for many more footpaths around the nature reserve.  The map had 


been circulated.

John Gatward:
Asked the Clerk to report the disintegration of the road as you come 


into Godmanchester from Offords.

Stephen Eayrs:
Had emailed the Clerk to ask her to report the large potholes at the 


junction of New Road and Park Way.

Peter Riley:

Relayed a request from Barney for some gravel.  Cllr Gatward to 



contact him.
2020/2633
Notices & Correspondence not previously circulated


None
2020/2634
Any Urgent Business
In accordance with section 100(B)(4) of the Local Government Act 1972 (as amended) the Chair will admit an item of urgent business in order that it can be dealt with at the earliest opportunity provided it has been raised at least 24 hours before the meeting.
None
2020/2635
The meeting closed at 20.23 and next remote Full Council meeting date confirmed as Thursday, November 5, 2020. 
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